New Rule: Accounting Changes to Be Charged to Past Periods
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-- Say goodbye to many of those charges for the "cumulative effect" of accounting changes that investors are used to seeing at the bottom of earnings statements.



And say hello to "retrospective application." 

The Financial Accounting Standards Board said Wednesday that beginning next year, companies that make a voluntary change in their accounting must apply the change retrospectively - revising past earnings to reflect the effect in each period, rather than taking a single charge against current earnings. In other words, instead of a $1 billion charge today, a company might reduce 2004 earnings by $600 million and 2003 earnings by $400 million. 

"It's quite a significant change," said Robert Willens, an accounting expert at Lehman Brothers. 

In part, the aim is to provide investors with more precise and consistent year-to-year earnings information. Pat McConnell, a Bear Stearns & Co. accounting expert, said applying an accounting change's effect to prior years will make it easier for investors to analyze year-to-year trends in earnings. 

The move is also part of a broader effort by FASB to bring U.S. accounting standards closer to those used abroad, and improve the comparability of financial reporting between companies in different countries. 

FASB's international counterpart, the International Accounting Standards Board, already has a rule requiring certain accounting changes to be reported retrospectively. 

Some observers are concerned that investors will confuse the revisions to past earnings with earnings restatements, which they aren't. Restatements stem from error or fraud, not simple accounting changes. 

Colleen Sayther Cunningham, the president and chief executive of Financial Executives International, a group of finance officials, said at a conference at Baruch College last month that it could be hard for investors to differentiate between the two. 

Willens said in an interview that while some might confuse the two types of revisions, that's not a reason not to make the move. 

The move will take effect in 2006, though companies with fiscal years that start earlier than that can apply it earlier if they choose. 

-- Michael Rapoport (Dow Jones Newswires)
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